
RCMP Advisory Board Committee Meeting 

October 25, 2022 
10am 

Council Chambers 
359 Main Street 

Agenda 

Call to Order 

1. Approval of Agenda

2. Approval of Minutes
a. RCMP Advisory Board Committee Meeting, July 12, 2022

3. Public Input / Question Period
PLEASE NOTE:
o Public Participation is limited to 30 minutes
o Each Person is limited to 3 minutes and may return to speak once, for 1

minute, if time permits within the total 30-minute period
o Questions or comments are to be directed to the Chair
o Comments and questions that relate to personnel, current or potential

litigation issues, or planning issues for which a public hearing has already
occurred, but no decision has been made by Council, will not be answered.

4. RCMP Report:
a. Monthly Update

5. Old Business
a. Follow Up – Improved Communication between RCMP and

Compliance

6. Round Table

7. Next Meeting – December 13, 2022 – 10am

8. Adjournment
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ATTENDING 
• Chair, Deputy Mayor Isabel Madeira-Voss 
• Councillor Mike Butler  
• Mayor Wendy Donovan 
• Lindsey Cogan Potter  
• Emily Kathan 
• Sgt. Harold Prime, Kingston RCMP 
• Chief Administrative Officer Erin Beaudin 
• Kaden Thibault, Compliance Coordinator 
• Recorder, Laura Morrison 

 
 
REGRETS 
• Sgt. Mitchell Pelletier  
 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
The meeting was called to order by Chair, Deputy Mayor Madeira-Voss at 10am.   
 
  
1. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 

 
MOTION: IT WAS REGULARLY MOVED AND SECONDED THAT THE AGENDA BE APPROVED AS 
CIRCULATED. 
 CARRIED 
 
2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
MOTION: IT WAS REGULARLY MOVED AND SECONDED THAT THE MINUTES OF THE RCMP ADVISORY 
BOARD MEETING OF APRIL 12, 2022, BE APPROVED AS CIRCULATED. 
 

 CARRIED 
 

Comment from Mayor Donovan advising, despite the agreement at the last meeting, no open dialogue as 
yet has taken place with RCMP, herself and Town staff.  Still hopeful this could take place in the very near 
future.  
 
3. PUBLIC INPUT: 

• Bob Lutes:  residents feel they are a long way to go to get to where we need to be, would like 
more open conversation with officers, feel they are on the same team and support each other.   
There has been inconsistency in approach primarily with the student party issues which has been 
detrimental to resident’s mental health.  Partners are not on the same page and there are many 
pieces of the puzzle so needs to be part of a larger conversation, need to know what the realistic 
expectation of service from the RCMP is.  
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• George Lohnes: supportive of Bob Lutes’ concerns. Been actively engaged with Good Neighbours 
initiative since 2016 and alcohol working group since 2018.  Compliance report – raises some very 
serious concerns and issues that need to be addressed today, not in two weeks or two months.  
More support from RCMP to compliance officers in assisting to get IDs.  Concerns about this 
weekend’s CFL game – events leading to and after the game.  What is the gameplan for Friday and 
Saturday nights, will there be enough RCMP to deal with serious issues arising? 

 
4. RCMP REPORT: 

 
Quarterly Update: Sgt. Harold Prime reviewed the content of the quarterly report.  Distracted driving 
was the focus for June, constructions zones for July, impaired driving - heightened presence for August.   
 
ATV patrols continue to take up RCMP time and dealing with residents’ complaints who live near trails.   
 
Annual performance plan from April 1 to March 31st - the focus is safe roads and highways, reduction 
of cybercrime in NS, reduced crime, intelligence led policing.  
 
Numbers related to Municipal Bylaw calls are mostly about noise complaints or parties on our streets.  
Mischief relates to some of that as well.  
 
One robbery which was a cell phone and related assault – this was persons known to each other not a 
random event and two people have been charged.   
 
Assaults – majority are domestically related – 4 out of the 9 have been charged.  
 
Working on the Ops plan for CFL game on Saturday have brought in additional resources for the 
weekend.  
 
In response to a question Sgt. Prime clarified that zero numbers of calls had been received for drug 
related offences.  The numbers recorded in the report would include all files generated which could 
come from someone calling in to make a complaint or where RCMP members saw something on patrol.   
 
In response to a question Sgt. Prime advised the ‘Other’ under Calls for Service, which is the largest 
number in the report, could cover things like being called to assist other police agencies or emergency 
agencies like Fire/EHS or another detachment and that could be serving a document or making an 
arrest.  
 
In response to a question. Sgt Prime clarified that there were five reported sexual offence calls, of 
which one led to charges.  The other four calls didn’t require anyone being arrested or charged.  
 
Sgt. Prime clarified all sexual assaults would show under Sexual Offences and a standard assault i.e. 
not of a sexual nature would show as Assault.  
 
   

5. COMPLIANCE UPDATE (PRESENTATION BY KADEN THIBAULT) 
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CAO Beaudin advised that the purpose of the Compliance Report and Presentation was to share areas 
of opportunity that have been identified since this new Compliance team started at the end of 2021, 
including clarification of the support required from the RCMP to work with the Town as part of the 
community.   
 
Community Compliance Coordinator Kaden Thibault provided insight into what the role of his team is 
and their experiences to date including their background, the difficulties they have faced, challenges 
still to overcome, expectations from residents of the Town and RCMP, as well areas of opportunity.  
 
The areas of opportunity identified included more support from the RCMP around clarity of process 
related to issuance of Nuisance Party Orders (NPOs) and Summary Offence Tickets (SOPs); assistance 
from the RCMP to obtain ID’s; building relationships and improving communications with the RCMP, 
Town and residents; and clarity around what the Town and residents can expect of the RCMP. 
 
In response to a question regarding the Video Camera project, which is slated to commence in early 
August, CAO Beaudin advised the Town has requested to be part of Acadia’s first year fayre on campus 
so information on the cameras and the Town in general can be shared as well, the ASU is helping with 
messaging.  
 
In response to a question, CAO Beaudin advised some of the student party events that took place 
were easier to prepare for as we knew when they were taking place, others like the Cheaton Cup 
which was unscheduled and an unofficial event, took place on a random weekend.   
 
In response to a question, Compliance Coordinator Thibault advised the leases are yearly and 
therefore students, despite having finished school by July 1st, are still in possession of their 
accommodations and may come back for weekends or could be subletting them.  It was also clarified 
that the reason the warning process could be repeated for the same address before an SOT is 
administered, could be due to tenant turnover, however, the landlords can and have been ticketed 
for repeat offences.  
 
Committee member Lindsey Potter Cogan suggested the use of more significant consequences rather 
than a fine may assist in changing behaviours and referenced a process which is in place within the 
City of Stirling and Stirling University in Scotland.  This process has consequences for bad behaviours 
of students which include being expelled from their course, not being allowed to graduate or not 
being able to rent in the city.  This requires buy in from landlords to register buildings that are rented 
to students and from the university to make this successful.  Other consequences could include 
removing a privilege, like use of the gym.  
 
More clarity required around the expectation of the RCMP and their role vs Compliance.   Safety is an 
issue for all, but RCMP are better protected with powers, weapons, and protective clothing at their 
disposal.  During the Cheaton Cup Street party, some RCMP officers suggested Compliance officers  
knock on doors when they, the RCMP officers, would not.   
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The Town is working on landlord registration and received some support from landlords but not 
from all of them.  Acadia University is a partner of this Town and all need to be working together for 
the same goal.   
 
The Town is pleading for the police and Acadia to help.   
 
The students and their guardians also have a responsibility – they are guests in the Town and should 
treat it with respect.  
 
Town Staff requested this Board to consider forwarding a motion to Council requesting the RCMP to 
take part in the areas of opportunity identified. 
 
IT WAS REGULARLY MOVED AND SECONDED THAT THE POLICE (RCMP) ADVISORY BOARD SUBMIT 
THE FOLLOWING MOTION TO COUNCIL: 
 
In accordance with Section 68 of the Nova Scotia Police Act and Section 7 of Bylaw 87, Town 
of Wolfville RCMP Advisory Board Bylaw, that the RCMP Advisory Board forward the 
following motion to Council for consideration: 
 
That Council requests that the RCMP provide an action plan to the Town by August 31, 2022, 
outlining how the following identified areas of opportunity can be addressed: 

• Defining service level expectations associated with community harmony-related 
calls for service (i.e., response times, how large gatherings will be managed, 
expectations for issuance of SOT’s and NPO’s, follow up with complainant). 

• Improving support to the Town’s Compliance Team in obtaining proper 
documentation to enable issuing tickets as required. 

• Providing process clarity for issuing Nuisance Party Orders and Summary Offense 
Tickets between the RCMP and the Town’s Compliance Team. 

• Improving communications and building an overall collaborative relationship 
between the RCMP and the Town’s Compliance Team 

 
CARRIED 

 
 
6. ROUND TABLE 

 
CFL game taking place this weekend, Town have been working with the RCMP who are providing 
additional officers to support the event from a traffic management perspective.  Expecting traffic 
bottlenecks in morning from around 11am, the farmers market is still on.  The game is at 3pm until 
6pm, and entertainment is being put on afterwards.  Parking/traffic will be very busy.  
 
A lot of forward planning has gone into this event.  
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Information is on Wolfville Blooms to explain the parking situation/traffic management as well as 
messaging through the WBDC to their members. 
 
In terms of the game itself, this is an Acadia and CFL event.  
 

7. Next Meeting: – SEPTEMBER 13, 2022 @ 10:00 a.m.  
 
8. ADJOURNMENT 

 
IT WAS REGULARLY MOVED AND SECONDED THAT THE RCMP ADVISORY BOARD COMMITTEE MEETING 
BE ADJOURNED AT 11:10am.   
 CARRIED 
  
 
 
Approved at RCMP Advisory Board Meeting September 13, 2022. 
  
As recorded by Laura Morrison, Town Clerk, Office of the CAO 
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Wolfville  

Policing Report  

 
June - August 2022 
Kings District RCMP 
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Kings District Employees  

  
Inspector Kurtis Kamotzki, Kings District Commander.  
  
Forty general duty constables police Kings District as first responders. These 
officers are supervised by 8 corporals, 2 sergeants, and 1 staff sergeant.  
  
The Kings East School Safety Resource Officer is Cst. Jennifer Britton, 
and the Kings West School Safety Resource Officer is Cst. Jeff Wilson.  
  
Our Kings District General Investigation Section members are Cpl. Glenn 
O’Halloran, Cst. Kelly McPherson, and Cst. Chris Jones.  
  
Our Kings District Street Crime Enforcement Unit members are Cst. Jason 
Sehl of Kentville Police Service, as well as Cst. Josée Lagace and Cst. 
Everett Smith of Kings District RCMP.  
  
The Domestic Violence/Sexual Assault investigator is temporarily filled by 
Cst. Roya Kashani. This is a temporarily funded position.  
  
The Kings District Community Policing and Victims Services Officer is 
temporarily filled by Cst. Roya Kashani.  
  
Kings District has 10 Detachment Service Assistants who perform administrative 
functions at the 3 Kings District offices.  
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School Safety Resource Officers  
  
School Safety Resource Officers work as a resource to our local schools. 
Members provide presentations to every grade level from P-12 on current 
topics such as human trafficking, fentanyl, cybercrime, bullying, drug 
awareness and appropriate use of social media. Schools often request other 
presentations, which are customized to meet their needs. SSROs update the 
National SafePlan every year for each Kings County School. SSROs do the 
initial investigation in cases that stem from schools. SSROs also provide 
support for school events that occur after traditional school hours.  
  
Cst. Wilson's service area is from Annapolis County line to Central Kings Rural 
High School, encompassing 11 schools. Cst. Britton’s service area is from 
Coldbrook District School to LE Shaw Elementary, encompassing 12 schools.  
  
Distracted driving presentations, human trafficking awareness presentations, 
and lock down safety drills have been ongoing at several schools throughout 
the reporting period.  
  
Both district SSROs worked closely with the schools within the entire district. 
Both Cst. Wilson and Cst. Britton remain heavily involved in the delivery of 
the mandated objectives while assisting other investigations that require their 
skills and experience with youth.  
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Highlights  
 
Be on the Lookout for Students Heading Back to Class 

It's that time again when parents, students, and educators are busy preparing for 
the first day of school. The Nova Scotia RCMP will also be preparing for busier 
roads and to remind motorists to slow down.  

Each year, police receive reports of vehicles passing school buses and speeding 
in school zones. So, when school starts, RCMP officers will be out to make sure 
motorists are obeying the rules in areas where children are present. In Nova 
Scotia, you can be fined $410 and lose six points off your license for failing to 
stop for a school bus.  

Police are also reminding motorists that when driving in school zones during 
school hours, they must slow down and assume children are present. To help 
clarify the rules, when the speed limit is 50 km/h, motorists must slow to a 
maximum of 30 km/h when children are present. On weekends, evenings and 
holidays, motorists may drive the posted speed limit unless children are near.  

Here are a few tips to help make the transition back to school safer for everyone: 

• Stay focused on the road and be aware of what is happening around you. 
• Slow down and be extra careful in school zones.  
• Always stop for school buses.  
• Always drive sober. 
• Be courteous at school pick-up and drop-off times. Try not to block other 

cars or fire lanes. 
• Approach crosswalks with caution and remember that pedestrians have the 

right of way.  

We all have an important role to play to help keep everyone safe on the roads. 
For more back to school safety tips, follow us on Twitter at @RCMPNS 
(https://twitter.com/RCMPNS) and on Facebook at Royal Canadian Mounted 
Police in Nova Scotia (https://www.facebook.com/rcmpns/).  

https://twitter.com/RCMPNS
https://www.facebook.com/rcmpns/
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Kings District RCMP Encourage Awareness of Catalytic Converter Thefts 
 

Kings District RCMP advise the public that over the summer months there has 
been a number of catalytic converter thefts in Kings County. In the past four 
weeks, Kings District RCMP have received a number of reports involving catalytic 
converters being removed from vehicles. The thefts have been in different areas 
of Kings County mainly from Berwick to New Minas. Many of the thefts involved 
vehicles left in parking lots, car dealerships and car pool areas. 

Catalytic converters are part of the exhaust system and are found underneath the 
vehicle between the engine and muffler. Thieves are stealing catalytic converters 
due to their rare metals content (platinum, rhodium and palladium) found inside. 
Once stolen, these items are taken to junk yards or scrap dealers and exchanged 
for cash. 
 
To avoid having catalytic converters stolen, Kings District RCMP encourage the 
following preventative measures: 

• Park in well-lit areas and close to buildings and entrances when you are 
not able to park in a secured garage or building. 

• Park in an area that has video surveillance. 
• Set your car alarm to go off if it detects vibration. 
• Engrave your vehicle identification number (VIN) on the catalytic converter. 
• Report it to the police should you see anyone underneath a vehicle, either 

in a residential or business area, during off hours of the day or night. 

Kings District RCMP are looking for information with regard to catalytic converter 
thefts. If anyone has information they are asked to contact the Kings District 
RCMP in New Minas at 902-679-5555, Wolfville at 902-543-3817 or Kings at 902-
765-3317 or Nova Scotia Crime Stoppers at 1-800-222-TIPS (8477), or text 
TIP202 + your message to 'CRIMES' (274637) or by Secure Web Tips at 
www.crimestoppers.ns.ca. Calls to Crime Stoppers are not taped or traced and if 
police make an arrest and lay charges based on a tip, callers qualify for a cash 
award. 
 
 

http://www.crimestoppers.ns.ca/
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Inter-District Cooperative Policing Efforts 

Kings District is pleased to highlight that cooperation and coordination with 
neighbouring districts has been at an all-time high for the summer, especially 
between Kings and Annapolis, with both districts covering for each other during 
times of high call volumes. 

Notably, when the entirety of Kings RCMP responded during the recent armed 
robbery in Greenwood, Annapolis District was happy and send some of their 
members to aid with coverage and it resulted in a quick apprehending of the 
unlawfully at large individual. 

Cooperation between districts goes a long way in keeping the public safe and we 
appreciate the ability to call upon our neighbours for resources as necessary. 

 

Quarterly Comparisons 
While this quarter has had more calls overall compared to the previous—an 
increase of only a few dozen—there are less occurrences in several notable 
occurrence types. 

The last three months have seen decreases in traffic violations, assaults, drug-
related files, and sexual offences. There has been a significant decrease in 
COVID-related calls, largely as a result of the relaxed guidelines.  

However, Kings District has seen a slight uptick in both mental health calls and 
impaired driving offences over the summer. There have also been significantly 
more calls for mischief and those falling into the ‘other’ category.  
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Annual Performance Plan  

The Kings District Annual Performance Plan runs from April 1st, 2022 to 
March 31st, 2023. Objectives of Kings District Annual Performance Plan are:  
  

• Safe Roads and Safe Highways in Nova Scotia  
To date, Kings District members have charged 23 people with impaired 
driving, issued 11 roadside suspensions for alcohol consumption, issued 
487 traffic enforcement charges and conducted 52 check stops.  
  

• Reduction of Cybercrime in Nova Scotia  
Community resource officers and Senior Safety Coordinator continue to 
educate students and seniors on Cybercrime.  
 

• Reduce Crime Against People  
Members continue to conduct physical checks on offenders/accused 
who are on court ordered curfews or house arrest with the goal to 
prevent recidivism.  
 

• Intelligence-Led Policing 
As this is a National Policing Strategic priority, Kings District officers 
continue to advance challenging investigations by cultivating and 
managing confidential human sources. 
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Calls for Service  

In the last quarter, Kings District responded to 3,480 service calls. There were 
388 service calls in Wolfville during this reporting period. See the attached chart 
for breakdown of the service calls in Wolfville.  
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Significant Investigations  
Members have been very busy with responding to various types of calls yet have 
continue to be proactive with traffic enforcement limiting the serious incidences.  

Indecent Act 
File # 2022-925558 

On July 6th, Kings District RCMP were dispatched to a report of an indecent act at 
the Tim Hortons store on Commercial Street. Members made an immediate patrol 
to the store to find that the victim and suspect had both departed, identities were 
unknown. As a result of the investigation, the victim was later identified and 
interviewed. The victim was safe and provided the necessary services moving 
forward. A 68-year-old male suspect was later located, arrested and released on 
court documents for Kentville Provincial Court on August 30th.  

 
Kings RCMP Charge Impaired Man from Waterville  
File # 2022-1059444 

Kings District RCMP have taken an impaired driver off the road in Berwick.  

On July 29th at approximately 7:20 p.m., Kingston RCMP officers were conducting 
a check stop on Main Street in Berwick when one officer witnessed an 
approaching motor vehicle stop and switch drivers. As a result of the incident the 
officer conducted a roadside check and utilized an Approved Screening Device 
(ASD) to measure the amount of alcohol in the driver’s blood. The driver failed 
and was arrested for impaired driving. The driver was transported to the Kentville 
Police Service building for further investigation. While at the Kentville Police 
building the driver provided two samples of breath that were over the legal limit in 
the Province of Nova Scotia.  

A 70-year-old male from Waterville will face charges on October 11th, 2022 of 
Impaired Operation of a Conveyance and Operating a Conveyance with a Blood 
Alcohol Concentration Over 80 mg%.  
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Kings District RCMP have busy night with motorcycle collisions 
Files # 2022-1088750, 2022-1089170 

Kings District RCMP responded to separate motorcycle collisions within 7 
kilometres and 90 minutes of one another between Aylesford and Kingston. 

On August 3rd, at approximately 8:40 pm., Kingston RCMP responded to an 
address on Highway 1 in Aylesford when it was reported that a motorcycle had 
collided with a dog on the roadway. Police investigated the scene. A 51-year-old 
female driver was transported to Valley Regional Hospital with non-life-
threatening injuries. As well, the dog appeared to have non-life-threatening 
injuries and was left with the owner to follow up with a veterinarian.  

Kings District RCMP remind dog owners they expected to take measures to keep 
pets on their property and away from roadways. 

Later, at approximately 10:00 pm., Kingston RCMP responded to a single vehicle 
motorcycle collision on Highway 1 in East Kingston. Police attended and 
investigated the collision. Police determined that the motorcycle driver was 
unable to keep the vehicle to the right of the roadway causing the motorcycle and 
driver to crash into a ditch in a wooded area. A 43-year-old male was taken to 
Valley Regional Hospital with non-life-threatening injuries. Police are continuing 
to investigate. Police believe that alcohol was a contributing factor. 

With the recent warm weather motorcycles are out in full force on Kings 
County roadways. Riding a motorcycle involves some risks making them more 
vulnerable in a crash. Kings District remind motorcycle operators to be aware, 
wear proper equipment and to know their driving ability. For other motorists, be 
courteous and look out for motorcycle especially in intersections.  

Operating a vehicle under the influence of drugs and alcohol may have life 
altering and long-lasting consequences. 
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Kings RCMP Locate Woman Lost in Greenwood Wooded Area 
File # 2022-1168817 

Kings District RCMP located a woman who had reported herself lost just before 
midnight on August 17th.  

At approximately 11:35pm., August 17th, Kingston RCMP attended a location on 
Bedford Rd., in Greenwood. The location is a wooded area with a network of 
trails. Police had received a 911 call advising the person was on a bicycle and 
become lost. Multiple police units resounded to the area. After a challenging 
search at night in the woods police were able to locate the lost women. The 
woman was not injured and was able to walk out of the locate. 

Kings District RCMP would like to remind the public to plan ahead and research 
the area before using trails. Ensure that you are prepared with the proper survival 
kit and first aid supplies in the event of an emergency or poor weather. Pre-plan 
your route and advise someone of your plans; this is particularly important in 
areas where communication via cell phone and radio is limited. 
 

Man Unlawfully at Large Charged in Armed Robbery 
Files # 2022-1200540, 2022-1200769 

Kings District RCMP has charged a man, who was unlawfully at large, with 
robbery after a bank was robbed in Greenwood. 

On August 23, 2022, at approximately 12:10 p.m., Kings District RCMP 
responded to a report of an armed robbery at a bank on Central Ave. in 
Greenwood. RCMP officers determined that a man had entered the bank, armed 
with a knife, and demanded cash from an employee. The man was provided with 
cash and he then fled the bank on foot. 

While investigating the robbery, RCMP officers were made aware that the same 
man had been at a restaurant on Pickering Ln. in Greenwood, where he had 
failed to pay for the meal that he had consumed. The failure to pay for food had 
occurred a few minutes prior to the armed robbery. 

A description of the man was provided by both the bank employee and the 
employee at the restaurant. 
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At approximately 1:20 p.m., RCMP officers located the man on Laurentian Pl. in 
Kingston, where he was safely arrested. During a search of the man, incidental to 
arrest, officers located some of the cash that had been obtained in the robbery. 
The man was transported to the Kings East Detachment (New Minas) where he 
was held in custody overnight. 

Ryan Taylor Wilband, 43, of Greenwood, has been charged with the following: 

• Robbery; 
• Possession of a Weapon for a Dangerous Purpose; 
• Possession of Property Obtained by Crime; 
• Theft under $5,000 

Wilband appeared in Kentville Provincial Court today and was remanded into 
custody. He will return to Kentville Provincial Court on 
August 31, 2022 at 1:30 p.m. 

Wilband was also wanted for being unlawfully at large after he escaped from a 
provincial correctional facility. 
 

 

 

 

 
Should you have any questions or concerns regarding this report or any other 
community matters, please feel free to contact the undersigned.  

 
Sgt. H. V. PRIME 
Operations NCO 
New Minas Detachment  
Telephone: 902-679-5555 
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